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So the highwayman took the saddle-bags and offered to kill the traveller, who said, "What is this? Thou hast no blood-feud against me, that should
make my slaughter incumbent [on thee]. Quoth the other, "Needs must I slay thee;" whereupon the traveller dismounted from his horse and
grovelled on the earth, beseeching the robber and speaking him fair. The latter hearkened not to his prayers, but cast him to the ground; whereupon
the traveller [raised his eyes and seeing a francolin flying over him,] said, in his agony," O francolin, bear witness that this man slayeth me unjustly
and wickedly; for indeed I have given him all that was with me and besought him to let me go, for my children's sake; yet would he not consent
unto this. But be thou witness against him, for God is not unmindful of that which is done of the oppressors." The highwayman paid no heed to this
speech, but smote him and cut off his head..? ? ? ? ? To Baghdad upon a matter of all moment do I fare, For the love of one whose beauties have
my reason led astray..When the prince came before him, he sought of him his daughter in marriage, and the king said, 'Indeed, thou art her equal,
but none dare name a man to her, because of her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched his tents under the windows of the princess's palace, till
one day he got hold of one of her favourite slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth she to him, 'Hast thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and
acquainted her with his case; and she said, 'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he abode, flattering himself with false hopes, till all that he
had with him was gone and the servants fled from him; whereupon quoth he to one in whom he trusted, 'I am minded to go to my country and fetch
what may suffice me and return hither.' And the other answered, 'It is for thee to decide.' So they set out to return, but the way was long to them and
all that the prince had with him was spent and his company died and there abode but one with him, on whom he loaded what remained of the
victual and they left the rest and fared on. Then there came out a lion and ate the servant, and the prince abode alone. He went on, till his beast
stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on afoot till his feet swelled..One day, there came a traveller and seeing the picture, said, 'There is no
god but God! My brother wrought this picture.' So the king sent for him and questioned him of the affair of the picture and where was he who had
wrought it. 'O my lord,' answered the traveller, 'we are two brothers and one of us went to the land of Hind and fell in love with the king's daughter
of the country, and it is she who is the original of the portrait. In every city he entereth, he painteth her portrait, and I follow him, and long is my
journey.' When the king's son heard this, he said,'Needs must I travel to this damsel.' So he took all manner rarities and store of riches and
journeyed days and nights till he entered the land of Hind, nor did he win thereto save after sore travail. Then he enquired of the King of Hind and
he also heard of him..? ? ? ? ? "My soul be thy ransom,"quoth I,"for thy grace! Indeed, to the oath that thou swor'st thou wast true.".Then he sent
for the viziers and said to them, 'O wicked viziers, ye thought that God was heedless of your deed, but your wickedness shall revert upon you.
Know ye not that whoso diggeth a pit for his brother shall fall into it? Take from me the punishment of this world and to-morrow ye shall get the
punishment of the world to come and requital from God.' Then he bade put them to death; so [the headsman] smote off their heads before the king,
and he went in to his wife and acquainted her with that wherein he had transgressed against Abou Temam; whereupon she grieved for him with an
exceeding grief and the king and the people of his household left not weeping and repenting all their lives. Moreover, they brought Abou Temam
forth of the well and the king built him a dome (127) in his palace and buried him therein..So I arose and putting in my sleeve a handkerchief,
wherein was a good sum of money, followed the woman, who went on before me and gave not over walking till she brought me to a by-street and
to a door, which she bade me open. I refused and she opened it and brought me into the vestibule. As soon as I had entered, she locked the door of
entrance from within and said to me, 'Sit [here] till I go in to the slave-girls and cause them enter a place where they shall not see me.' 'It is well,'
answered I and sat down; whereupon she entered and was absent from me a moment, after which she returned to me, without a veil, and said,
'Arise, [enter,] in the name of God.' (127) So I arose and went in after her and we gave not over going till we entered a saloon. When I examined
the place, I found it neither handsome nor agreeable, but unseemly and desolate, without symmetry or cleanliness; nay, it was loathly to look upon
and there was a foul smell in it..?STORY OF THE THREE MEN AND OUR LORD JESUS..? ? ? ? ? A sun [is my love;] but his heat in mine
entrails still rageth, concealed; A moon, in the hearts of the folk he riseth, and not in the sky..[So he fared on towards them] and when he drew near
unto them, he knew them and they knew him; whereupon they lighted down from their horses and saluting him, gave him joy of his safety and the
folk flocked to him. When he came to his father, they embraced and greeted each other a long time, whilst neither of them availed unto speech, for
the greatness of that which betided them of joy in reunion. Then El Abbas bade the folk mount; so they mounted and his mamelukes surrounded
him and they entered Baghdad on the most magnificent wise and in the highest worship and glory..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Calender's Story xxxvii.The
old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and seated her] on a chair of gold beside the throne, whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that
place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and hallowed Him. Then the kings of the Jinn came up to the throne
and seated themselves thereon; and they were in the semblance of mortals, excepting two of them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with eyes
slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting tusks. After this there came up a young lady, fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face
outshone that of the flambeaux, and about her were other three women, than whom there were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted
Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth before them; whereupon they embraced her and sat down on the chairs aforesaid..? ? ? ? ? I am
filled full of longing pain and memory and dole, That from the wasted body's wounds distract the anguished soul..? ? ? ? ? And when my feet trod
earth, "Art slain, that we should fear," Quoth they, "or live, that we may hope again thy sight?".? ? ? ? ? But rigour still hath waxed on me and
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changed my case And love hath left me bound, afflicted, weeping-eyed..King Shehriyar marvelled [at this story (146)] and said "By Allah, verily,
injustice slayeth its folk!" (147) And he was edified by that wherewith Shehrzad bespoke him and sought help of God the Most High. Then said he
to her, "Tell me another of thy stories, O Shehrzad; let it be a pleasant one and this shall be the completion of the story-telling." "With all my
heart," answered Shehrzad. "It hath reached me, O august King, that a man once said to his fellows, 'I will set forth to you a means (148) of security
(149) against vexation. (150) A friend of mine once related to me and said, "We attained [whiles] to security (151) against vexation, (152)and the
origin of it was other than this; to wit, it was as follows. (153).Now the merchant their father lay asleep in the ship, and the crying of the boys
troubled him; so he rose to call out to them [and silence them] and let the purse [with the thousand dinars therein] fall among the bales of
merchandise. He sought for it and finding it not, buffeted his head and seized upon the boys, saying, 'None took the purse but you. Ye were playing
about the bales, so ye might steal somewhat, and there was none here but you.' Then he took a staff and laying hold of the children, fell to beating
them and flogging them, whilst they wept, and the sailors came round about them and said, 'The boys of this island are all thieves and robbers.'
Then, of the greatness of the merchant's wrath, he swore that, if they brought not out the purse, he would drown them in the sea; so when [by
reason of their denial] his oath became binding upon him, he took the two boys and lashing them [each] to a bundle of reeds, cast them into the
sea..? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the Chief of the Old Cairo Police cccxliv.There was once a man who was exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out
one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild beasts. The caravan wherein he was came by night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to
open to them; so they passed the night without the city, and there were lions there. The man aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix
upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for fear of the wild beasts and reptiles; so he went about seeking an empty place wherein he might
lie..When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away. So they sprinkled on her rose-water,
mingled with musk, and willow-flower water; and when she came to herself, Er Reshid said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair dealing in thee.
We love thee and thou lovest another." "O Commander of the Faithful," answered she, "there is no help for it." Therewithal he was wroth with her
and said, "By the virtue of Hemzeh (19) and Akil (20) and Mohammed, Prince of the Apostles, if thou name one other than I in my presence, I will
bid strike off thy head!" Then he bade return her to her chamber, whilst she wept and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Endowed with amorous
grace past any else am I; Graceful of shape and lithe and pleasing to the eye..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Behold, my loved ones all are ta'en from me
away..Now, as destiny would have it, a band of thieves, whose use it was, whenas they had stolen aught, to resort to that place and divide [their
booty], came thither [that night], as of their wont; and they were ten in number and had with them wealth galore, which they were carrying. When
they drew near the sepulchre, they heard a noise of blows within it and the captain said, 'This is a Magian whom the angels (43) are tormenting.' So
they entered [the burial-ground] and when they came over against El Merouzi, he feared lest they should be the officers of the watch come upon
him, wherefore he [arose and] fled and stood among the tombs. (44) The thieves came up to the place and finding Er Razi bound by the feet and by
him near seventy sticks, marvelled at this with an exceeding wonderment and said, 'God confound thee! This was sure an infidel, a man of many
crimes; for, behold, the earth hath rejected him from her womb, and by my life, he is yet fresh! This is his first night [in the tomb] and the angels
were tormenting him but now; so whosoever of you hath a sin upon his conscience, let him beat him, as a propitiatory offering to God the Most
High.' And the thieves said, 'We all have sins upon our consciences.'.Azadbekht and his Son, History of King, i. 61.? ? ? ? ? And I to you swore that
a lover I was; God forbid that with treason mine oath I ensue!.110. King Shah Bekhi and his Vizier Er Rehwan dccclxxxv.Now the uncle's son of
the king of the city had aforetime disputed [the kingship] with him, and the people misliked the king; but God the Most High decreed that he should
get the better of his cousin. However, jealousy of him abode in his heart and he acquainted the vizier, who hid it not and sent [him] money.
Moreover, he fell to summoning [all strangers who came to the town], man after man, and questioning them of their faith and their worldly estate,
and whoso answered him not [to his liking], he took his good. (231) Now a certain wealthy man of the Muslims was on a journey and it befell that
he arrived at that city by night, unknowing what was to do, and coming to the ruin aforesaid, gave the old woman money and said to her, 'No harm
upon thee.' Whereupon she lifted up her voice and prayed [for him], He set down his merchandise by her [and abode with her] the rest of the night
and the next day..? ? ? ? ? The nobles' hands, for that my place I must forsake, Do solace me with beds, whereon at ease I lie..? ? ? ? ? k. The
Serpent-Charmer and his Wife dccccvii.Certain husbandmen once made complaint to David (on whom be peace!) against certain owners of sheep,
whose flocks had fallen upon their crops by night and devoured them, and he bade value the crops [and that the shepherds should make good the
amount]. But Solomon (on whom be peace!) rose and said, "Nay, but let the sheep be delivered to the husbandmen, so they may take their milk and
wool, till they have repaid themselves the value of their crops; then let the sheep return to their owners." So David withdrew his own ordinance and
caused execute that of Solomon; yet was David no oppressor; but Solomon's judgment was more pertinent and he showed himself therein better
versed in jurisprudence.' (245).How long, O Fate, wilt thou oppress and baffle me? ii. 69..Then she went away, and when the girl's master came,
she sought his leave to go with the old woman and he granted her leave. So the beldam took her and carried her to the king's door. The damsel
entered with her, unknowing whither she went, and beheld a goodly house and chambers adorned [with gold and colours] that were no idol's
chambers. Then came the king and seeing her beauty and grace, went up to her, to kiss her; whereupon she fell down in a fit and strove with her
hands and feet. When he saw this, he was solicitous for her and held aloof from her and left her; but the thing was grievous to her and she refused
meat and drink, and as often as the king drew near her, she fled from him in affright, wherefore he swore by Allah that he would not approach her,
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save with her consent, and fell to guerdoning her with trinkets and raiment, but she only redoubled in aversion to him..Then he sent for the old man,
the Muezzin, and when the messenger came to him and told him that the Commander of the Faithful sought him, he feared the denunciation of the
damsel and accompanied him to the palace, walking and letting wind (44) as he went, whilst all who passed him by laughed at him. When he came
into the presence of the Commander of the Faithful, he fell a-trembling and his tongue was embarrassed, [so that he could not speak]. The Khalif
laughed at him and said to him, "O elder, thou hast done no offence; so [why] fearest thou?" "O my lord," answered the old man (and indeed he
was in the sorest of that which may be of fear,) "by the virtue of thy pure forefathers, indeed I have done nought, and do thou enquire of my
conduct." The Khalif laughed at him and ordering him a thousand dinars, bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and made him chief of the
Muezzins in his mosque..The king took his wife, the mother of his sons, and what he might [of good] and saved himself and fled in the darkness of
the night, unknowing whither he should go. When travel grew sore upon them, there met them robbers by the way, who took all that was with
them, [even to their clothes], so that there was left unto each of them but a shirt and trousers; yea, they left them without victual or camels or
[other] riding-cattle, and they ceased not to fare on afoot, till they came to a coppice, to wit, a garden of trees, on the shore of the sea. Now the road
which they would have followed was crossed by an arm of the sea, but it was scant of water. So, when they came to that place, the king took up one
of his children and fording the water with him, set him down on the other bank and returned for his other son. Him also he set by his brother and
returning for their mother, took her up and passing the water with her, came to the place [where he had left his children], but found them not. Then
he looked at the midst of the island and saw there an old man and an old woman, engaged in making themselves a hut of reeds. So he put down his
wife over against them and set off in quest of his children, but none gave him news of them and he went round about right and left, but found not
the place where they were..Then she gave out among the folk that the king's father's brother's son was come and bade the grandees and troops go
forth to meet him. Moreover, she decorated the city in his honour and the drums of good tidings beat for him, whilst all the king's household [went
out to meet him and] dismounting before him, [escorted him to the city and] lodged him with the queen-mother in her palace. Then she bade the
chiefs of the state attend his assembly; so they presented themselves before him and saw of his breeding and accomplishments that which amazed
them and made them forget the breeding of those who had foregone him of the kings..Ibrahim and his Son, Story of King, i. 138..Presently, up
came the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and Mesrour and the old woman and entering, found Aboulhusn and his wife both stretched out
[apparently] dead; which when the Lady Zubeideh saw, she wept and said, "They ceased not to bring [ill] news of my slave- girl, till she died;
methinketh Aboulhusn's death was grievous to her and that she died after him." (39). Quoth the Khalif, "Thou shalt not forestall me with talk and
prate. She certainly died before Aboulhusn, for he came to me with his clothes torn and his beard plucked out, beating his breast with two bricks,
and I gave him a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to him, 'Go, carry her forth [and bury her] and I will give thee a concubine other than
she and handsomer, and she shall be in stead of her.' But it would appear that her death was no light matter to him and he died after her; (40) so it is
I who have beaten thee and gotten thy stake.".93. El Feth ben Khacan and El Mutawekkil dclxxxiii.Zubeideh, El Mamoun and, i. 199.155. Hassan
of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn dcclxxviii.When Er Reshid heard this, he was sore chagrined and waxed exceeding wroth and said,
"Shall this happen in a city wherein I am?" And the Hashimi vein (42) started out between his eyes. Then he bade fetch Jaafer, and when he came
before him, he acquainted him with the matter and said to him, "Shall this come to pass in my city and I have no news of it?" Then he bade Jaafer
fetch all whom the young Damascene had named [as having maltreated him], and when they came, he let smite off their heads. Moreover, he
summoned him whom they called Ahmed and who had been the means of the young man's deliverance a first time and a second, and thanked him
and showed him favour and bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and invested him with the governance over his city. (43).As for the
man, he committed his affair to God the Most High, relying upon Him for deliverance, and said in himself, 'What is this affair?' Then he did away
the leaves from himself and rising, saw great plenty of men's bones there, of those whom the lion had devoured. He looked again and saw a heap of
gold lying alongside a girdle; (140) whereat he marvelled and gathering up the gold in his skirts, went forth of the thicket and fled in affright at
hazard, turning neither to the right nor to the left, in his fear of the lion; till he came to a village and cast himself down, as he were dead. He lay
there till the day appeared and he was rested from his fatigue, when he arose and burying the gold, entered the village. Thus God gave him relief
and he came by the gold.".When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy sitting-chamber and his mind was occupied with the story of the
singer and the druggist. So he called the vizier and bade him tell the story. "It is well," answered he, "They tell, O my lord, that.EN NUMAN AND
THE ARAB OF THE BENOU TAI. (168).Now the folk used to go in to her and salute her and crave her prayers; and it was her wont to pray for
none till he had confessed to her his sins, when she would seek pardon for him and pray for him that he might be healed, and he was straightway
made whole of sickness, by permission of God the Most High. [So, when the four sick men were brought in to her,] she knew them forthright,
though they knew her not, and said to them, ' Let each of you confess his sins, so I may crave pardon for him and pray for him.' And the brother
said, 'As for me, I required my brother's wife of herself and she refused; whereupon despite and folly (7) prompted me and I lied against her and
accused her to the townsfolk of adultery; so they stoned her and slew her unjustly and unrighteously; and this is the issue of unright and falsehood
and of the slaying of the [innocent] soul, whose slaughter God hath forbidden.'.? ? ? ? ? b. Bakoun's Story of the Hashish-Eater cxliii.Then the old
queen and her daughter and son-in-law embarked in the ship and setting sail, fared on till they came to the land of Mekran. Their arrival there befell
at the last of the day; so they passed the night in the ship, and when the day was near to break, the young king went down from the ship, that he
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might go to the bath, and made for the market. As he drew near the bath, the cook met him by the way and knew him; so he laid hands on him and
binding his arms fast behind him, carried him to his house, where he clapped the old shackles on his feet and straightway cast him back into his
whilom place of duresse..87. El Mamoun and the Pyramids of Egypt cccxcviii.? ? ? ? ? A dark affair thou littest up with Islam and with proof
Quenchedst the flaming red-coals of error and dismay..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police cccxliii.? ? ? ? ? O thou my inclining
to love him that blamest, Shall lovers be blamed for the errors of Fate?.So saying, he left him and went away, whereupon up came the three other
sharpers, the comrades of him of the ass, and said to the money-changer, 'God requite thee for us with good, for that thou hast bought him! How
can we requite thee!' Quoth he, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' When they heard this, they returned to the ass and fell again to
examining him and handling him. Then said they to the money-changer, 'We were mistaken in him. This is not the ass we sought and he is not
worth more than half a score paras to us.' Then they left him and offered to go away, whereat the money-changer was sore chagrined and cried out
at their speech, saying, 'O folk, ye besought me to buy him for you and now I have bought him, ye say, "We were deceived [in him], and he is not
worth more than ten paras to us."' Quoth they, 'We supposed that in him was that which we desired; but, behold, in him is the contrary of that which
we want; and indeed he hath a default, for that he is short of back.' And they scoffed at him and went away from him and dispersed..?STORY OF
THE OLD WOMAN, THE MERCHANT AND THE KING..Then, when it was night, she brought her to me, after she had adorned her and
perfumed her, and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of thee." When she came to bed with me, I said in myself,
"Verily, this damsel (216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and betaking
myself to my wife, lay with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived by me and accomplishing the time of her pregnancy,
gave birth to this dear little daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit and her
father's comeliness..All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, ii. 218..When Bekhtzeman heard this, he awoke from his heedlessness and
said, 'Extolled be the perfection of God the Great! O king, this is my case and my story, nothing added and nought diminished, for I am King
Bekhtzeman and all this happened to me; wherefore I will seek the gate of God['s mercy] and repent unto Him.' So he went forth to one of the
mountains and there worshipped God awhile, till one night, as he slept, one appeared to him in a dream and said to him, 'O Bekhtzeman, God
accepteth thy repentance and openeth on thee [the gate of succour] and will further thee against thine enemy.' When he was certified of this in the
dream, he arose and turned back, intending for his own city; and when he drew near thereunto, he saw a company of the king's retainers, who said
to him, 'Whence art thou? We see that thou art a stranger and fear for thee from this king, for that every stranger who enters this city, he destroys
him, of his fear of King Bekhtzeman.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'None shall hurt him nor advantage him save God the Most High.' And they answered,
saying, 'Indeed, he hath a vast army and his heart is fortified in the multitude of his troops.'.Quoth Selim to her, 'It is for thee to decide and
excellent is that which thou counsellest; so let us do this, in the name of God the Most High, trusting in Him for grace and guidance.' So they arose
and took the richest of their clothes and the lightest of that which was in their treasuries of jewels and things of price and gathered together a great
matter. Then they equipped them ten mules and hired them servants of other than the people of the country; and Selim bade his sister Selma don
man's apparel. Now she was the likest of all creatures to him, so that, [when she was clad in man's attire,] the folk knew no difference between
them, extolled be the perfection of Him who hath no like, there is no God but He! Then he bade her mount a horse, whilst he himself bestrode
another, and they set out, under cover of the night. None of their family nor of the people of their house knew of them; so they fared on into the
wide world of God and gave not over going night and day two months' space, at the end of which time they came to a city on the sea-shore of the
land of Mekran, by name Es Sherr, and it is the first city in Sind..When the morning morrowed, he recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Thou
taught'st me what I cannot bear; afflicted sore am I; Yea, thou hast wasted me away with rigour and despite..35. Isaac of Mosul's Story of Khedijeh
and the Khalif Mamoun dxl.Daughters, The Two Kings and the Vizier's, iii. 145..Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..? ? ? ? ? And if a creature in
his tears could swim, as in a sea, I to do this of all that breathe were surely first and sole..Then she carried him up [to the estrade] and seating him
on the couch, brought him meat and wine and gave him to drink; after which she put off all that was upon her of raiment and jewels and tying them
up in a handkerchief, said to him, "O my lord, this is thy portion, all of it." Moreover she turned to the Jew and said to him, "Arise, thou also, and
do even as I." So he arose in haste and went out, scarce crediting his deliverance. When the girl was assured of his escape, she put out her hand to
her clothes [and jewels] and taking them, said to the prefect, "Is the requital of kindness other than kindness? Thou hast deigned [to visit me and eat
of my victual]; so now arise and depart from us without ill-[doing]; or I will give one cry and all who are in the street will come forth." So the Amir
went out from her, without having gotten a single dirhem; and on this wise she delivered the Jew by the excellence of her contrivance.'.? ? ? ? ? a.
The Mouse and the Flea cli.I did as she bade me and when I returned, she said to me, "Sit, so I may relate to thee yonder fellow's case, lest thou be
affrighted at that which hath befallen him. Thou must know that I am the Khalif's favourite, nor is there any more in honour with him than I; and I
am allowed six nights in each month, wherein I go down [into the city and take up my abode] with my [former] mistress, who reared me; and when
I go down thus, I dispose of myself as I will. Now this young man was the son of neighbours of my mistress, when I was a virgin girl. One day, my
mistress was [engaged] with the chief [officers] of the palace and I was alone in the house. When the night came on, I went up to the roof, so I
might sleep there, and before I was aware, this youth came up from the street and falling upon me, knelt on my breast. He was armed with a
poniard and I could not win free of him till he had done away my maidenhead by force; and this sufficed him not, but he must needs disgrace me
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with all the folk, for, as often as I came down from the palace, he would lie in wait for me by the way and swive me against my will and follow me
whithersoever I went. This, then, is my story, and as for thee, thou pleasest me and thy patience pleaseth me and thy good faith and loyal service,
and there abideth with me none dearer than thou." Then I lay with her that night and there befell what befell between us till the morning, when she
gave me wealth galore and fell to coming to the pavilion six days in every month..God keep the days of love-delight! How passing sweet they
were! ii. 96.Now the king had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place; and when he was weary of looking for his death
and the term of his life seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and they said, 'The vizier is the king's counsellor and
but for him, there would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin of the vizier, but could find no means of
accomplishing his design; and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest thou will advantage us in this?' Quoth she,
'What is it?' And he replied, 'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to devoutness with all his might and biddeth him
thereto, and indeed the king is infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou sayst
truly; but how shall we do with him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she, 'Thou
shall have my help in whatsoever thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule and dissemble it artfully.'.? ? ? ? ? a. The
Christian Broker's Story cvii.? ? ? ? ? The dwellings, indeed, one and all, I adorned, Bewildered and dazed with delight at your view;.? ? ? ? ? Since
thou hast looked on her, mine eye, be easy, for by God Nor mote nor ailment needst thou fear nor evil accident..?STORY OF THE
FOUL-FAVOURED MAN AND HIS FAIR WIFE..51. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving cccxlviii.? ? ? ? ? Yea, in the night
the thought of you still slays me; Hidden are my traces from the wise men's sight,.Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets, The Khalif, i. 45..Next
morning, the old woman said to him, 'When the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand and say to her, "I am a strange man and indeed
cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy case.' And he answered, 'Hearkening and
obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and carrying him without her house, seated him at the door. As he sat, behold, the lady came up to him,
whereupon the old woman rose to her and Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he looked on her and when he saw her, he
knew her for his wife; so he cried out and wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up to him and cast herself upon him; for indeed
she knew him with all knowledge, even as he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and called to her serving-men and attendants
and those who were about her; and they took him up and carried him forth of that place..Now it befell, by the ordinance of God the Most High and
His providence, that Caesar, king of the Greeks, the husband of Melik Shah's mother Shah Khatoun, [went forth to the chase that day]. He started a
head of game, he and his company, and chased it, till they came up with it by that pit, whereupon one of them lighted down from his horse, to
slaughter it, hard by the mouth of the pit. He heard a sound of low moaning from the bottom of the pit} so he arose and mounting his horse, waited
till the troops were assembled. Then he acquainted the king with this and he bade one of his servants [descend into the pit]. So the man descended
and brought out the youth [and the eunuch], aswoon..?Story of King Suleiman Shah and His Sons..90. The Devout Prince cccci.Fortune, Of the
Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..Then they fell to journeying night and day, and as they went, behold, they sighted a camp of
the camps of the Arabs. So El Abbas enquired thereof and was told that it was the camp of the Benou Zuhreh. Now there were around them sheep
and cattle, such as filled the earth, and they were enemies to El Akil, the cousin of El Abbas, upon whom they still made raids and took his cattle;
wherefore he used to pay them tribute every year, for that he availed not to cope with them. When El Abbas came near the camp, he dismounted
from his courser and his servant Aamir also dismounted; and they set down the victual and ate their sufficiency and rested awhile of the day. Then
said the prince to Aamir, "Fetch water and give the horses to drink and draw water for us in thy water-bag, by way of provision for the road.".Sitt el
Milah filled a cup and emptied it; after which she drank a second and a third. Then she filled the cup a fourth time and handed it to the old man, but
he would not accept it from her. However, she conjured him, by her own head and that of the Commander of the Faithful, that he should take it
from her, till he took the cup from her hand and kissed it and would have set it down; but she conjured him by her life to smell it. So he smelt it and
she said to him, "How deemest thou?" "Its smell is sweet," replied he; and she conjured him, by the life of the Commander of the Faithful, to taste
it. So he put it to his mouth and she rose to him and made him drink; whereupon, "O princess of the fair," said he, "this is none other than good."
Quoth she, "So deem I. Hath not our Lord promised us wine in Paradise?" And he answered, "Yes. Quoth the Most High, 'And rivers of wine, a
delight to the drinkers.' (36) And we will drink it in this world and the world to come." She laughed and emptying the cup, gave him to drink, and
he said, "O princess of the fair, indeed thou art excusable in thy love for this." Then he took from her another and another, till he became drunken
and his talk waxed great and his prate..All those who were present laughed at her mockery of Iblis and marvelled at the goodliness of her
observation (209) and her readiness in improvising verses; whilst the Sheikh himself rejoiced and said to her, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, the night is
gone; so arise and rest thyself ere the day; and to-morrow all shall be well.' Then all the kings of the Jinn departed, together with those who were
present of guards, and Tuhfeh abode alone, pondering the affair of Er Reshid and bethinking her of how it was with him, after her, and of that
which had betided him for her loss, till the dawn gleamed, when she arose and walked in the palace. Presently she saw a handsome door; so she
opened it and found herself in a garden goodlier than the first, never saw eyes a fairer than it. When she beheld this garden, delight moved her and
she called to mind her lord Er Reshid and wept sore, saying, 'I crave of the bounty of God the Most High that my return to him and to my palace
and my home may be near at hand!'.Now the merchant and his wife had taken up their abode in a city in the land whereof their [other] son was
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king, and when the boy [whom they had found] grew up, his father assigned unto him merchandise, so he might travel therewith. So he set out and
entered the city wherein his brother was king. News reached the latter that there was a merchant come thither with merchandise befitting kings. So
he sent for him and the young merchant obeyed the summons and going in to him, sat down before him. Neither of them knew the other; but blood
stirred between them and the king said to the young merchant, 'I desire of thee that thou abide with me and I will exalt thy station and give thee all
that thou desirest and cravest.' So he abode with him awhile, quitting him not; and when he saw that he would not suffer him to depart from him, he
sent to his father and mother and bade them remove thither to him. So they addressed them to remove to that island, and their son increased still in
honour with the king, albeit he knew not that he was his brother..? ? ? ? ? j. The Enchanted Springs dlxxxii.In this island is a river of very sweet
water, issuing from the shore of the sea and entering in at a wide cavern in the skirt of an inaccessible mountain, and the stones of the island are all
limpid sparkling crystal and jacinths of price. Therein also is a spring of liquid, welling up like [molten] pitch, and when it cometh to the shore of
the island, the fish swallow it, then return and cast it up, and it becometh changed from its condition and that which it was aforetime; and it is crude
ambergris. Moreover, the trees of the island are all of the most precious aloes-wood, both Chinese and Comorin; but there is no way of issue from
the place, for it is as an abyss midmost the sea; the steepness of its shore forbiddeth the drawing up of ships, and if any approach the mountain, they
fall into the eddy aforesaid; nor is there any resource (205) in that island..Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..His story troubled the Sultan's
deputy and he was sore enraged against him; so he drew his sword and smiting him, cut off his head; whereupon one recited the following
verses:.When she had made an end of her song, Sherareh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off her cup, said to her, 'Well done, O gift
of hearts!' Then she ordered her an hundred dresses of brocade and an hundred thousand dinars and passed the cup to Queen Wekhimeh. Now she
had in her hand somewhat of blood-red anemone; so she took the cup from her sister and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on
this.' Quoth she, 'I hear and obey,' and improvised the following verses:.When the evening evened, the king sat in his sitting- chamber and sending
for his vizier, bade him relate the story of the wealthy man who lost his wealth and his wit. So he said, "Know, O king, that.5. Noureddin Ali of
Cairo and his Son Bedreddin Hassan xx.? ? ? ? ? c. Abou Sabir ccccxlviii.When came the night, the king summoned his vizier and bade him tell the
story of the king who lost kingdom and wife and wealth. "Hearkening and obedience," replied Er Rehwan. "Know, O king, that.Galen heard that
which he avouched of his understanding and it was certified unto him and established in his mind that the man was a skilled physician of the
physicians of the Persians and [he said in himself], 'Except he had confidence in his knowledge and were minded to confront me and contend with
me, he had not sought the door of my house neither spoken that which he hath spoken.' And concern gat hold upon Galen and doubt. Then he
looked out upon (21) the weaver and addressed himself to see what he should do, whilst the folk began to flock to him and set out to him their
ailments, and he would answer them thereof [and prescribe for them], hitting the mark one while and missing it another, so that there appeared unto
Galen of his fashion nothing whereby his mind might be assured that he had formed a just opinion of his skill..? ? ? ? ? o. The Man who was lavish
of his House and his Victual to one whom he knew not dcccciv.? ? ? ? ? Those who our parting plotted our sev'rance still delights; The spies, for
fearful prudence, their wish of us attain..28. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-surgeon cclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? r. Prince Behram of Persia and the
Princess Ed Detma dccccxciv.? ? ? ? ? If I must die, then welcome death to heal My woes; 'twere lighter than the pangs I feel..When her mother
went out from her, Mariyeh fell to chiding the damsel for that which she had done and said to her, "Verily, death were leifer to me than this; so
look thou discover not my affair to any and I charge thee return not to the like of this fashion." Then she swooned away and lay awhile without life,
and when she came to herself, she saw Shefikeh weeping over her; whereupon she took the necklace from her neck and the mantle from her body
and said to the damsel, "Lay them in a napkin of damask and carry them to El Abbas and acquaint him with that wherein I am for the persistence of
estrangement and the effects of forbiddance." So Shefikeh took them and carried them to El Abbas, whom she found in act to depart, for that he
was about to take horse for Yemen. She went in to him and gave him the napkin and that which was therein, and when he opened it and saw what it
contained, to wit, the mantle and the necklace, his vexation was excessive and his eyes were distorted, [so that the whites thereof appeared] and his
rage was manifest in them..67. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant dcliii.When Abou Temam returned with [news of] the accomplishment of
his errand and brought the presents and the letter, King Ilan Shah rejoiced in this and redoubled in showing him honour and made much of him.
Some days thereafterward, the king of Turkestan sent his daughter and she went in to King Ilan Shah, who rejoiced in her with an exceeding joy
and Abou Temam's worth was exalted in his sight. When the viziers saw this, they redoubled in envy and despite and said, 'An we contrive us not a
device to rid us of this man, we shall perish of rage.' So they bethought them [and agreed upon] a device they should practise..King's Daughter of
Baghdad, El Abbas and the, iii. 53..NOUREDDIN ALI OF DAMASCUS AND THE DAMSEL SITT EL MILAH. (1).When it was the tenth day,
(now this day was called El Mihrjan (129) and it was the day of the coming in of the folk, gentle and simple, to the king, so they might give him
joy and salute him and go forth), the counsel of the viziers fell of accord that they should speak with a company of the notables of the city [and urge
them to demand of the king that he should presently put the youth to death]. So they said to them, "When ye go in to-day to the king and salute him,
do ye say to him, 'O king, (to God be the praise!) thou art praiseworthy of policy and governance, just to all thy subjects; but this youth, to whom
thou hast been bountiful, yet hath he reverted to his base origin and wrought this foul deed, what is thy purpose in his continuance [on life]? Indeed,
thou hast prisoned him in thy house, and every day thou hearest his speech and thou knowest not what the folk say.'" And they answered with
"Hearkening and obedience.".Here they halted and took up their lodging with the old man, who questioned the husband of his case and that of his
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brother and the reason of their journey, and he said, 'I purpose to go with my brother, this sick man, to the holy woman, her whose prayers are
answered, so she may pray for him and God may make him whole by the blessing of her prayers.' Quoth the villager, 'By Allah, my son is in a
parlous plight for sickness and we have heard that the holy woman prayeth for the sick and they are made whole. Indeed, the folk counsel me to
carry him to her, and behold, I will go in company with you. And they said, 'It is well.' So they passed the night in that intent and on the morrow
they set out for the dwelling of the holy woman, this one carrying his son and that his brother..So saying, he took leave of the woman and her
husband and set out, intending for Akil, his father's brother's son. Now there was between Baghdad and Akil's abiding-place forty days' journey; so
El Abbas settled himself on the back of his courser and his servant Aamir mounted also and they fared forth on their way. Presently, El Abbas
turned right and left and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? b. The Story of Janshah ccccxcix.?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF
HIS HOUSE AND HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM HE KNEW NOT..? ? ? ? ? Hath spent thereon his substance, withouten stint; indeed, In his
own cloak he wrapped it, he tendered it so dear. (116).Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht and his Vizier, i. 215..?STORY OF THE FULLER AND
HIS WIFE..When El Aziz had sat awhile, he summoned the mamelukes of his son El Abbas, and they were five-and-twenty in number, besides half
a score slave-girls, as they were moons, five of whom the king had brought with him and other five he had left with the prince's mother. When the
mamelukes came before him, he cast over each of them a mantle of green brocade and bade them mount like horses of one and the same fashion
and enter Baghdad and enquire concerning their lord El Abbas. So they entered the city and passed through the [streets and] markets, and there
abode in Baghdad nor old man nor boy but came forth to gaze on them and divert himself with the sight of their beauty and grace and the
goodliness of their aspect and of their clothes and horses, for that they were even as moons. They gave not over going till they came to the royal
palace, where they halted, and the king looked at them and seeing their beauty and the goodliness of their apparel and the brightness of their faces,
said, "Would I knew of which of the tribes these are!" And he bade the eunuch bring him news of them..Then they returned to Dinarzad and
displayed her in the fifth dress and in the sixth, which was green. Indeed, she overpassed with her loveliness the fair of the four quarters of the
world and outshone, with the brightness of her countenance, the full moon at its rising; for she was even as saith of her the poet in the following
verses:.?STORY OF THE OLD WOMAN AND THE DRAPER'S WIFE..On the morrow, the Commander of the Faithful sat [in his hall of
audience] and his Vizier Jaafer ben Yehya the Barmecide came in to him; whereupon he called to him, saying, "I would have thee bring me a youth
who is lately come to Baghdad, hight [Sidi Noureddin Ali] the Damascene." Quoth Jaafer, "Hearkening and obedience," and going forth in quest of
the youth, sent to the markets and khans and caravanserais three days' space, but found no trace of him, neither lit upon tidings of him. So on the
fourth day he presented himself before the Khalif and said to him, "O our lord, I have sought him these three days, but have not found him." Quoth
Er Reshid, "Make ready letters to Damascus. Belike he hath returned to his own land." So Jaafer wrote a letter and despatched it by a
dromedary-courier to the city of Damascus; and they sought him there and found him not..When Zuheir heard his words, he bade smite off his
head; but his Vizier said to him, "Slay him not, till his friend be present." So he commanded the two slaves to fetch his friend; whereupon they
repaired to El Abbas and called to him, saying, "O youth, answer the summons of King Zuheir." "What would the king with me?" asked he, and
they answered, "We know not." Quoth he, "Who gave the king news of me?" "We went to draw water," answered they, "and found a man by the
water. So we questioned him of his case, but he would not acquaint us therewith; wherefore we carried him perforce to King Zuheir, who
questioned him of his case and he told him that he was going to Akil. Now Akil is the king's enemy and he purposeth to betake himself to his camp
and make prize of his offspring and cut off his traces." "And what," asked El Abbas, "hath Akil done with King Zuheir?" And they replied, "He
engaged for himself that he would bring the king every year a thousand dinars and a thousand she-camels, besides a thousand head of thoroughbred
horses and two hundred black slaves and fifty slave-girls; but it hath reached the king that Akil purposeth to give nought of this; wherefore he is
minded to go to him. So hasten thou with us, ere the king be wroth with thee and with us.".? ? ? ? ? They have departed; but the steads yet full of
them remain: Yea, they have left me, but my heart of them doth not complain..? ? ? ? ? When I recall the season of love-delight with them, The
sweet of sleep forsakes me, my body wastes amain.."Leave the mention of him. Who is at the door?" Quoth Adi, "El Akhwes el Ansari." (54) "God
the Most High put him away and estrange him from His mercy!" cried Omar. "Is it not he who said, berhyming on a man of Medina his slave-girl,
so she might outlive her master ... ?" [And he repeated the following line:].Some misconception seems to exist as to the story of Seif dhoul Yezen,
a fragment of which was translated by Dr. Habicht and included, with a number of tales from the Breslau Text, in the fourteenth Vol. of the
extraordinary gallimaufry published by him in 1824-5 as a complete translation of the 1001 Nights (224) and it has, under the mistaken impression
that this long but interesting Romance forms part of the Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night, been suggested that a complete translation of
it should be included in the present publication. The Romance in question does not, however, in any way, belong to my original and forms no part
of the Breslau Text, as will be at once apparent from an examination of the Table of Contents of the latter (see post, p. 261), by which all the Nights
are accounted for. Dr. Habicht himself tells us, in his preface to the first Vol. of the Arabic Text, that he found the fragment (undivided into Nights)
at the end of the fifth Volume of his MS., into which other detached tales, having no connection with the Nights, appear to have also found their
way. This being the case, it is evident that the Romance of Seif dhoul Yezen in no way comes within the scope of the present work and would
(apart from the fact that its length would far overpass my limits) be a manifestly improper addition to it. It is, however, possible that, should I come
across a suitable text of the work, I may make it the subject of a separate publication; but this is, of course, a matter for future consideration..? ? ? ?
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? Well-ground my polished sword is and thin and keen of edge And trenchant, eke, for smiting and long my steel-barbed spear..63. Haroun er
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